Ask A Vet: Horns or No Horns? That is the Question
Sunday, June 19, 2011
Dear Dr. Weldy’s,
I have been told that my goat and my calf have to be dehorned for the fair. Why do we have to do this and what does it involve?

-Anxious for the Fair

Dear Reader,

     Dehorning is a management practice that has been around for a long time. It is used as a management practice mainly for cattle and goats in this area. Dehorning is removing the horns or not allowing the horns to grow. There are a few breeds of cattle that are born “polled” or genetically do not have the potential to grow horns. However, most breeds of cattle and goats are born with the potential to grow horns. Typically, the calves and kids are not born with true horns. They have an area on their skull that has the tissue to grow horns, we call this the horn bud. As the animal grows so do the horns and eventually the bone remodels with the horn and creates a sinus cavity in the horn that communicates with the sinus cavity in the skull. Animals use horns for protection from predators and also as a tool to determine rank in a herd. 

     Many groups such as 4-H require animals to be dehorned for many reasons. Many operations also choose to dehorn their animals for various purposes. One of the main reasons is for safety: safety for the people who are handling the animals and safety for the animals themselves. Most animals are housed in a way that natural predators are not an issue as in the wild and so if they fight amongst themselves and if they try to play or fight with a person they can seriously injure themselves or a person. Another reason is for maintenance of fencing. Animals with horns will often try to scratch between their horns and will use whatever they can find, such as fence posts or strands of barbed wire. Many times, the horns can get caught up in fencing and tear down fencing or cut the horn. 

     Dehorning is a not a complicated procedure but there are many aspects that need to be considered and need the expertise of a veterinarian. There are multiple methods and the type of method depends upon the size of the horns and the age of the animal. If they are very young and do not have more than the horn bud, there is a caustic dehorning paste that can be used. It kills the horn bud tissue and the horns then do not grow. If there are very small horns, a dehorning iron can be used to kill the blood supply to the horn and also kill the tissue that grows the horn. If the horns are larger, the horns are cut off at the base and then cauterized. With any method of dehorning used, pain control is highly recommended. In some cases anesthesia is also recommended for the procedure. These issues need to be discussed with your veterinarian for the best overall health of the animal. 

-Dr. Lynne Statler

